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AGENDA ITEM 81: EXTERNAL DEBT CRISIS AND DiVELOPMENT (cQ~tjnu&) (A/46/415, 

A/46/264, A/46/317-S/22823, A/46/323-S/22836, A/46/336, A/46/520: 
A/C.2/46/L.6) 

1. My, GONZALEZ (Chile) said that the indebtedness of the developing 
countries to the industrialized count.ries was one of the most important 
problems of international economic relations. From that point of view, the 
Secretary-Gener‘il’s report on the recent evolution of the international debt 
strategy (A/46/415) was of great interest. T;lat document made it clear that, 

far from being solved, the debt situation continued to be even more complex 
than might habe been hoped, which proved that the measures so far taken with-i-n 
the framework of the Ilnited Nations were inadequate to resolve so large a 
problem. It was therefore necessary to redoublu efforts to adopt ncjrssmont.:; 

which would in fact prevent the worsening of tl~e problem and make it p0asib.l.o 
to mitigate its most serious effects. Durinq its current session, the Second 
Committee should accordingly try to seek firmtjr undertakings and to put them 

into practice. 

2. Some of the fiqures for the past year highlicJhtad extreme ceases A 
soiution to which could no lonqer be expected. That was shown 1y the fact 
that although some debtor countries had considerably increased their export: 
volume that had not led to an improvement in the livinq conditions of most of. 
their population. The qrowth of the poor countries continued to finance t-ho 
deficits in the economies oE the rich Countries, while the rer!ession the 
latter were experiencing was having a neqat.i.vn offcrt on the qrowth offort::; of 
the developing countries. 

I . Thct I,\ck of savings and the con:;c!cIuc!nt: shot.t,\qo 01 cc\pi t.,\‘l was d\ prol)lc!m 
common to ,111 countries, but, it could not. he denit!d t.hat. it. affected t.ht! 
developinq countries more. Moreover, the net transfer cf’ financial. resourclo~ 
from the developing countries to the induatrializod countries further 
aqqravated the deteriorating situat.ion of the former. The fact t.hat 
development was dependent on the availability af financial resources 
constituted one of the worst- obstacles to be o’/(jrcorno if tho process oC 
economic development was to go forward. The t.ranster of resources entailed in 
the so-called net transfer of capital was therefore particularly serious. 
Adding to that the maintenance of high interest rates made it impossible t.)r 
the developing countries to overcome the redl!ced level of investment. The 
high cost of debt-servicing and the deterioration in the prjcea of commodities 
made it difficult for those countries to raise their levels of development. 
Many of the indebted countries had several yeara ago bequn a difficult process 
of adjusting their macroeconomic policies in order to comply with the demands 
of the multilateral financing bodies. In spite of those efforts, however, the 
situation had not improved. 
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4. It must be admitted that during the past year the industrialiasd 
countries had shown more willingness to find common solutions which wol-Id make 
it possible to overcome the multiple problems caused by indebtedness. 
Unfortunately, that cooperation had been neither general nor adequate and many 
countries were afraid that the recent political changes in Central and Eastern 
Europe would lead to a diversion of international capital flows which would 
further damage the developing countries. 

5. His delegation remained convinced that it was necessary to lower present 
interest rates in order to ensure the recovery and stabilization of the 
development processD It also considered that the political and social costs 
of the adjustments carried out in the most indebted countries should be given 
due weight and their debt significantly reduced. The problem of external debt 
was not simply a confrontation between debtors and creditors but a crisis in 
international economic relations. It was necessary to look at the problem in 
that light and to stop formulating declarations which merely recognized the 
complexity of the problem and expressed good will in seeking aolutions to 
them. 

6. Mr, Ka.Sm (Malaysia) said that his delegation fulJ.y supported the 
statement made by the delegation of Ghana on bohalf of the Group of 77. 
Despite the numerous international debt strategies worked out in recent years, 
the total outstanding debt of developing countries had risen in 1990 by about 
6 per cent, amounting to $1.34 trillion. 

7. Malaysia considered that the debt relief now provided by the Paris Club 
did not offer sufficient debt relief to many of the poorest countries with 
high official debt burdens. In that regard, the proposal made by the United 
Kingdom known as the “Trinidad and Tobago Terms”, and the proposal made by the 
Nether 1 ands , which called for immediate forgiveness of a portion of debtor 
countries’ debt and debt servicing matching the debtor countries’ 
debt-servicing capacity, were more appropriate. His delegation appreciatsd 
and supported the efforts made by the United Kingdom and Canada to promote the 
“Trinidad and Tobago Terms” among the other members of the Group of Seven most 

industrialized countries and hoped that they would respond positively. It 
considered that the “Trinidad and Tobago Terms” were the o;lly kind of response 
that could bring about relief of the severe indebtedness of many low income 
countries and give them a chance to restructure and revitalize their economies. 

8. While the Paris Club creditors had recently made significant concessions 
on the official bilateral debts of Poland and Egypt, a more transparent 
framework must be developed in which the economic need of the debtor countries 
took precedence over their strategic importance. In that regard, it was to be 
hoped that the same privilege would also be extended to other heavily indebted 
countries. The developing countries, including Malaysia had on many occasions 
stressed their support for efforts at. assisting the countries of Eastern 
Europe to transform and revitalize their economies. However, those 
commitments should not derail the efforts to alleviate poverty and hunger in 
other parts of the world. 
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9. Success in relieving the debt burden of developing countries would not 
real.ly be achieved without corresponding growth of world trade in a freer 
international trading environment, Only then would developing countries be 
able to increase their exports anti incomes. In addition, the industrial 
countriea should adopt appropriate macroeconomic policies and implement 
structural adjustment, where necessary, so aa to ensure sustained growth with 
low inflation and stable exchange and interest rates. That was a task the 
Group of Seven should address in their future meetings. The indebted 
countries too had their own responaiblity to persevere in the implementation 
of structural adjustment programmes. Such programme8 would promote confidence 
in the economies of debtor countries and encourage new direct investment and 
the repatriation of flight capital which would in tura encourage flows of new 
money from official a8 well as private sector aourcec3. 

10. Special attention must be paid to the monitoring of the debt problem of 
African countries, which included the largest number of t.he least developed 
countries. Africa’s exter:cA debt had increased considerably since 1982 and 
currently stood at over $US 270 billion. More efforts must be made to relieve 
African countries of that burden. 

11. His delega;;ion was convinced that a durable solution to the debt problem 
wae an absolute prerequisite for any resumption of growth not only in the 
heavily indebted countries but also in moat developing countries, which 
remained trapped in a vicious circle of stagnation, macroeconomic instability 
and high resource transfers abroad. The creditors had so far taken a 
case-by-case approach in the consideration of debt reduction except for the 
least-developed countries, &nd had pressed the debtor countries to hold down 
expenditure in order to generate trade aurpluses which would enable them to 
service their debt. That strategy had served the banks well, but had 
completely failed to free developing countries from their predicament. Debtor 
countries needed a lightening of their debt servicing so that they might be 
left with sufficient resources to achieve a level of growth that would enable 
them to raise living standards, promote investment and service their debt more 
soundly in the future. 

12. tJine years had alapsed since the outbreak of the debt crisis in 1982, and 
not only had there been no solution to it, but the situation was worsening in 
many parta of the world. The failure of the Bretton Woods institutions to 
overcome the debt problem WL\S due, antong other reasons, to their application 
of identical remedies irrespective of each country’s circumstances, their 
suppor’t of programmes that di4 not work, their recommendations wh.ich impeded 
growth and harmed the poor, their imposition of austerity on debtor countries, 
their concern with saving the commercial banks, their failure to heed the 
views of the developing countries and their lack of influence over the 
Governments of the rich countries. His delegation believer3 that it was 
necessary to reform the Bretton Woods institutions and to promote greater 
cooperation between them and the United Nations system in the area of debt. 
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13. The revival of development in the majority of indebted countries required 
the adoption by the international community of vigorous measureA to reverse 
the current trend in resource transfera which had made the developing 
countries net exporters of capital. In that regard, it was essential that the 
level of a country’8 debt-service payments should he linked to the level of 
resources which it needed in order for its per capita income to grow by at 
least. 2 to 3 per cent a year. His delegation believed that a solution baaed 
on that principle must be found. In that regard, the proposal for the 
establishment of an international advisory commission on debt and development, 
under the aegis of the Secretary-General, should be f urt.her explored. 

14. Mx.,..~ZU~.HLJBYAC (YuqoslavW aaid that, while it was undeniable that some 

progress had been made in debt management for some countries and groupings of 
countries, the debt burden of most developing countries and of many countries 
in transition continued to have a crippling effect on their savings and 
foreign exchange earnings, with inevitable negative consequences for their 
growth prospects. Deapito the painful and slow progress in finding a solution 
to the external debt problem, especially in the past three year8, the fact 
remained that the stock of debt of the develop.tng countries had reached a peak 
of $1.2 trillion. 

15. It was indisputable that the debt criaio was one of the moat serious 

ohatacles to the revitalization of growth and development in the developing 
countries and to the smooth functioning of the world economy. The debt burden 
had sapped the economic potential of the most heavily indebted developing 
countries and had had a detrimental impact on trade and investment, human 
resources development, education, health and infrastructure. In many case8 - 
and Yugoslavia was no exception - the costa of indebtedness had been enormous 
and had auqmented social and political tensions and instability, with tragic 
repercussions in the case of Yugoslavia. 

16. The response of the international community to the debt problem had ’ 
evolved from the fear that the foundations of the international financial 
system would be undermined, through attempt8 to contain indebtednens, and 
final.ly t.o the realization that effective solutions could not be achieved 
without a substantial reduction of the stock of debt and debt. servicing, 
togot:h(?r wi t;h st.ructural adjustment proqrammcs. At the bc!g.inning of the 
r:ris.i s, the severe djfficulties which the devslopinq countrjos had faced in 
servicing their debt had been viewed as a problem of 1iquidit.y. Remedies had 
been sought; on the basis of the rescheduling of progr+\mmsa and the channelling 
of fresh resources. In the majority of case8 thosrt solut.ions had proved to be 
unRatisf actcry. The indebted countries hwl recovered neither qrowt,h, 
liquidity nor access to financial markets, and t.he rlnncceptnhle pract.ice of 
the developing countries financing the developed wor1.d had been perpetuated, 

1 7 , Tn the past. t.hree years, however, a breakthrough had been achieved with 
the rc!C>l.izHt.ion that the issue was not. 1 iquidity but scjlv(!nc:y. lnit.iatives 
tlncl boc!n ~>ropo:iecI whi c:h t-nok into a(:count t-ho ~S-PSS in’1 nctcld t.o reduce! t.he 
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stock of debt and debt servicinq. The concept of debt forgiveness had begun 
to gain ground. That principle had been the basis of the Toronto terms and of 
the Brady Plan. The approach had been new and promising. Wfortunately, the 
principle had been applied parsimoniously and to a limited number of 
countries, with only partial results, The most serious aspect of the debt 
problem remained to be solved. 

18. Despite the slight improvement in 1930 in the debt-service ratio for 

various groupings of developing countries, particularly the 15 heavily 
indebted countries, the restoration of creditworthiness and access to private 
capital markets had been limited to tk:o countries. In the case of official 
debt, some positive results had been achieved with Lhe cancellation of part of 
the debt of low-income and least developed countries through the Toronto and 
the Houston mechanisms. However, such efforts were still ve,:y limited in 
scope. It r1as encouraging that the principal creditors had understood the 
shortcomings of the current approach. In that context, Yusoslavia welcomed 
the initiative taken by the Group of Seven at the London I ,onomic Summit to go 
well beyond the relief granted under the Toronto terms, 

19. Needless to say, debt reduction alone would not be sufficient to restore 
long-term growth. It must be accompanied by internal structural adjustment 
and sound economic policies in the debtor countries, the establishment of an 
i -national vconomic environment favouring growth and ensuring market 
ac ~8, manageable interest rates and foreign direct investment. The 
challenge of obtaining additional financing in a global environment of reduced 
savings and capital contraction was a daunting one. In that context, 
Yugoslavia fully supported the proposal by the Secretary-General on the 
convening of an international cclnference on development finance. 

20. Mr. MJSSW (Yemen) said that, as a result of the efforts made by the 
developed and the developing countries, the international community had 
reached a common understanding of the external debt problem. Yemen noted with 
satisfaction the perspective from which the discussion of the question had 
begun in 1990, which would certainly promote c:lnsensus at the current 
session. In his view, the solution of the debt problem required the merging 
of various initiatives within an international framework. 

21. Growth and development were linked to the national policy of each 
country, which in turn was determined, to a large extent-, by the difficulties 
facing its economy. Accordingly, external support was a major factor; 
together with the consistent implementation of national policies, it could 
help to create economic conditions favourable to the developing countries. 

22. Yemen commended :he report of the Secretary-General (A/46/415), which 
clearly out lined Liru situation facing the debtor countries, especially the 
lr ast developed countries; in particular, Yemen endorsed section VI of the 
report concerning the debt problems of ccjllnt.ries affect.ed by the Gulf crisis. 
Yemen had experienced great difficulties as a result of that conflict, 
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including a drastic dacrease in its income, the effects of the return to the 
country of nearly 1 million Yemenites and Ljvere environmental damage, which 
had seriously affected its economic anc¶ social development. 

23. The Government and the people of Yemen expressed their appreciation to 
Germany, France and the Netherlands for the cancellation of Yemen’s debt, and 
hoped that simil.ar initiatives would be adopted during the 1990s in favour of 
other developing and least developed countries. 

24. Mr. WALKER (Jamaica) said that the external debt crisis of the developing 
countries had entered ita second decade, an1 that many of those countries, 
which were increasingly dependent on external assistance to finance their 
growth and development, had become net exporter8 of capital. While the 
introduction of policy measures to provide debt relief had not had significant 
reeults, some recent improvements in ths debt strategy should be acknowledged, 
such as the agreement reached by the tieven major industrialized countries in 
London on the need for additional debt relief measures more favourable to 
low-income coJntrios than the Toronto terms, the application of the Houston 
terms by the Paris Club in favour of lower middle-income countries, and the 
additional debt:-reduction and debt-servicing packages agreed on between debtor 
countries and commercial banks. He also noted with appreciation the proposal 
by the Government of the United Kingdom to apply the Trinidad terma and its 
decision to fulfil its commitments even if other creditor countries did not do 
no. 

25. Jamaica believed that the debt problem should not be dealt with in a 
piecemeal and sporadic fashion but rather through a comprehensive approach 
involving all types of debt and debtor countries. As far as Jamaica was 
ccncerned, while the structure of its debt limited its capacity to benefit 
from the debt relief measures adopted 30 far, it appreciated the relief which 
had been granted on the initiative of Canada, the United States, the United 
Kingdom and the Paris Club. In particular, the provisions of the 1991 Paris 
Club agreement offered encouraging prospects for the relief of Jamaica’s debt, 
as the portion of that debt which was owed to multilateral financial 
institutions (36 per cent) was not restructurable, while commercial bank debt 
(10 per cent) was comparatively small and did not provide significant relief 
des:?ite the refinancing and conversion arrangements. 

26. There was need for a more positive approach in dealing with the debt owed 
to multilateral financial institutions and, in that connection, mention should 
be made of chapter V of the Secretary-General’s report (A/46/415), where it 
was indicated, among other things, that in 1990 that debt had reached about 
$235 billion, which corresponded to over 19 per cent of the total stock of 
debt owed by those countries. The multilateral financial institutions must 
look at the issue in a constructive way, as they had done when devising a 
strategy for dealing with arrears, so that arrangements could be made to 
lighten the debt-servicing burden for the developing countries without 
affecting the standing of these institutions. Moreover, reduced military 
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expenditure resulting from the ending of the cold war freed additional 
resources that could be used to facilitate debt-reduction operations and 
support adjustment n.easures. 

27. Reactivating the growth and development of the developing countries 
depended not only on a solution to the debt problem but also on strengthening 
and liberalising the international trading system and increasing foreign 
investment and official development assistance. Reference had been made to 
the poasibi1it.y that, as a result of the recent political changes, the 
developed countries might not have sufficient rcsourcqs to fulfil the 
undertakings they had given to the developing countries. There was need, 

therefore, for a comprehensive review of ways and means of mobilizing the 
resources required for economic and social development in all countries. In 
that connection, Jamaica supported the holding of an international conference 
on development financing, as proposed by the Secretary-General, 

28. M.LKPAKPQ (Benin) commended the report of the Secretary-General on the 
recent evolution of the international debt strategy (A/46/415)1 it showed how 
the position of the debtor countries had deteriorated and pointed out that, 
despite the many initiatives taken by the major creditors the external debt of 
debtor countries already came to $1.~ trillion, which could eventually pcJSe a 

real threat to international peace and security, ‘9 

29. The negat!ve flow of financial resources from South to North resulting 
from dtrbt servicing was highly prejudicial to the growth of Lhe third-world 
debtor countries, The Secretary-General was right to be concerned about the 
limited effects of the steps taken thus far by the international community to 
lighten the debt burden of the developing countries. Accordingly, denin 
strongly supported the Secretary-General’s proposal to convene an 
international conference on the financing of development and urged the United 
States, in the name of solidarity among all countries, to cease opposing the 
proposal. 

30. The hopes which the African countries had placed in the TJnited Nations 
Programme of Action for African Economic Recovery and Development, 1986-1990, 
had been frustrated. They therefore believed that a new programme of 
cooperation with Afr.ica must be prepared for the 19909, as being essential for 
a continent which, by the year 2010, would have to transfer 280 per cent of 
its export earnings for debt servicing alone, and, by the year 2025, would 
have a population of 1.5 billion inhabitants. 

31. However, creditor countries were not the only ones to bl.ame for the 
situation. Benin urged all the poor and indebted countries to wake up to the 
pressing need to invest their scanty resources usefully and to give priority 
to the development of human resources with a view to achieving sustained 
economic growth. At a time when international relations were marked by 
detente and the search for well-being and freedom, it was not appropriate to 
invest in military equipment which could serve, or was still ser*~iny, t-.o 
repress people who were cl.diminq their most elementary riqhts, instead of 
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dedicating those reaourcea to the development and growth of the poor 
countries. Benin was determined to spare no effort to promote the development 
of all the sectors of its economy, regardless of the means its creditors might 
provide. 

32. pdrs. RI&J& (Mali) said that the international community should devote 
its attention to solving the debt problem, which was having a negative 
influence on all the economic policies adopted to reactivate growth and 
development in the debtor countries. The burden of external debt continued to 
grow, despite the measures taken both at the international level and by the 
creditor countries, and the policies implemented 80 far had, in fact, 
contributed to the deterioration of the economic and social rrituation of the 
developing countries and, aa a result, helped to limit their capacity to pay. 

33. Her delegation regarded the steps taken by the European Community to 
cancel or reduce the debt of the leaat developed countries am very positive, 
aa were the stepa taken by the seven major industrialised nations and by the 
Paris Club. However, those measures were not enough and would have to be 
extended to multilateral and commercial debt. To find a solution to the debt 
problem, not only should there be a greater solidarity between creditors and 
debtors but also the growth objectives of the developing countries must be 
taken into account. 

34. Despite the implementation of the United Nations Programme of Action for 
African Economic RecJvery and Development, 1986-1990, and of structural 
adjustment programmea, the economic situation of the countrio of Africa south 
of the Sahara had continued to deteriorate, and external indebtedneax had 
intensified that negative trend. In the case of the African countries, any 
international debt strategy muat necessarily entail considerable debt 
reduction and must be based not on political preferences or selfish financial 
interests but rather on objective economic criteria. 

35. Mali was implementing a strict public debt management policy and a reform 
programme which had the support of the World Bank and many countries, aa part 
of a macroeconomic framework agreed with the International Monetary Fund. In 
that connection, many countries had lent Mali their support through the 
co-financing of adjustment programmes, budgetary assistance and debt 
forgiveness and scheduling. 

36. Unreserved support by the industrial countries for African economic and 
social development efforts in the form of complete debt forgiveness would make 
it possible to strengthen democratic institutions. 

37. plr, Km (Bangladesh) aaid that the analysis of the debt issue must, on 
again, focus on the magnitude of the crisis, which, according to all available 
data, continued to pose a grave threat to the political, social and economic 
order in the debt distressed countries. It was disturbing that, as a result 
of the unabated crisis, there was an outflow of resources from the developing 
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to the developed countries. The case of the least developed countries was 
perhaps even more disturbing; in 1990, their debt amounted to 6n per cent of 

their combined GDP, and debt-service payments absorbed from 30 to 50 per cent 
of their earnings from the export of goods and services. 

38. All recent studies on the debt problem showed a strong correlation 
between the, tragically slow growth of the developing countries and the steady 
increase in their indebtedness. Moreover, during the last few years, ‘very few 
of the severely indebted countries had been able to restore a workable 
balance-of-payments position despite repeated painstaking efforts at 
adjustment. In all those countries, investment and crucially important social 
expenditure8 had suffered seriously. 

39. Nevertheless, the past year had seen Borne positive changes which make it 
possible to look to the future with some degree of optimism. The steps taken 
to reduce the debt burden of the developing countries were, however, still 
inadequate. A broad and comprehensive approach that addressed the 
fundamentals of the problem should be adopted. Debt-reduction measures needed 
to be massive enough to have a significant impact on the debt burden. During 
1990, several industrialised countries had taken important steps to reduce the 
outstanding debts of a number of indebted countries and it was to be hoped 
that that approach would be extended to cover other debt-distressed developing 
countries. 

40. Bangladesh also regarded the Brady Plan as very positive, although in the 
last two years it had become apparent that the Plan had serious limitations 
which needed to be corrected in order to make it more effective. As the 
personal representative of the Secretary-General on debt had indicated, the 
success of the debt strategy required the participation of all creditors, not 
only banks but also Governments and multilateral institutions. Banqladesh 
also shared the view that provision of more and timely resources as well as 
better coordination wouid be required in order to manage the crisis. 

41. Commercial banks, which should be encouraged by means of appropriate 
fiscal incentives, and official creditors, who held an overwhelming proportion 
of the external debt of the poorest debtor countries, could play a key role in 
that connection. The proposal adopted at the Toronto Summit had marked a 
major advance in the stance of official creditors regarding the 
non-concessional debt owed by those countries. The decision to extend the 
Toronto terms to all least developed countries, adopted at the United Nations 
Conference on the Least Developed Countries, held in Paris, was most welcome. 

42. His country greatly appreciated the proposal by the Netherlands to cancel 
all official bilateral debt of the least developed countries and the proposal 
made by the United Kingdom at the 1990 meeting of Commonwealth finance 
ministers, to reschedule the total Jebt of those countries in a single 
operation, cancelling two thirds of it and rescheduling the remainder over a 
period of 25 years. 
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43. Any realistic strategy to deal with the pressing problem of debt should 
include cancellation of the ODA debt of the least developed countries. 
Similar measures should be adopted with regard to the debt of the pooreat 
countries. Although non-concessional loans represented leas than 10 per cent 
of the least developed countries’ debt, those loans accounted for 40 per cent 
of their debt-service obligations to multilateral institutions; accordingly, 
a8 a first step towards debt relief, measures should be adopted to reduce 
those obligations, With the exceptjon of those which could adversely affect 
the financjal viability of multilateral institutions, all possible solutions 
should be considered1 the refinancing scheme established by the World Bank 
might prove useful in that regard and could alao serve as a point of departure 
for planning further measures. Additional funds should be mobilized for that 
purpose through contribrrtions from donor Governments and t?le adoption of 
bilateral arrangements. A significant restructuring of the multilateral debt 
of the least developed countries could be achieved on the basis of refinancing 
which met the specific economic needs of individual countries. 

44. Finally, a successful debt strategy should provide indebted countries 
with opportunities to increase their exports to the developed countries. 
Revitalisation of growth in the developing countries, which was vital to the 
solution of the debt problem, would ultimately depend on increased trade. 

45. m. SINa (India) noted that the external debt of the developing 
countries had reached $1.3 trillion in 1990. The growth in indebtedness was 
due not to a significant increase in lending but to exchange rate 
developments, in particular the weakening of the dollar. The views of the 
developing countries with regard to the piecemeal and inadequate steps taken 

by creditor countries was well known. The impact of various initiatives 
undertaken to alleviate the debt burden had been slight. Moreover, 
arrangements to reduce the official debt of two middle-income countries had 
not been extended to all indebted countries. It was vital that credit-or 
countries should demonstrqte the political will necessary to take 
comprehensive and coherenL action, which should be guided by economic rather 
than political considerations. 

46. His delegation agraad with the Secretary-General that the strategy 
adopted to solve the debt problem haci not yielded the anticipated results, 
namely a significant reduction of debt. In fact, the Group of 77 had always 
maintained that there must be a greater reduction of debt within a broader 
scope. 

47. In 1990 there had been a slow-down in the pace of lending and the 
indebted countries had been less able to repay their debts as a result of 
limited domestic growth, the rise in interest rates, the decline in commodity 
prices and the limited growth of international trade, factors exacerbated by 

the effect of the Gulf crisis on oil-importing countries such as his own. 
Among other things, his country had been obliged to pay twice as much for its 
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oil imports, had experienced a shrinking of its traditional marketa and a 
decline in remittancea from Indian workers, and had had to bear the cost of 
reintegrating returnees. 

48. Mention should be made in that connection of the efforts which India and 
20 other countries affected by the application of the sanctions imposed by the 
United Nations had made to have concrete measures taken to address the 
economic and other problems they had suffered in implementing the sanctions. 

49. As mentioned in the Secretary-General’s report on the external debt 
crisis and development (A/46/415), India had had to use its gold reaervea to 
secure new borrowings. Debt-servicing had meant substantial sacrifices for 

the country , and the international debt strategy should therefore include 
measures in favour of hoavily indebted low-income countries which had met 
their obligations. 

50. The negative transfer of resources from developing to developed countries 
was occurring at a time when the developing countries were adopting bold 
reform measures and countries which had previously had centrally planned 
economies urgently needed resources to reform and restructure their 
economies. There was little chance that private capital inflows would 
increase in the near future) moreover, direct foreign investment could meet 
only a part of the needs for development financing. 

51. In fact, financing needs .d increased, concessional financing was 
stagnating, commercial financial flows had slowed down and direct foreign 
investment was concentrated in groupings of developed countries. Under those 
circumstances, it was essential for donor countries to honour their 
commitments to allocte 0.7 per cent of their GNP to ODA. It was essential 
also to increase the resources of the multilateral financial institutions, 
whose resource base had been shrinking in both real and nominal terms, 

52. Reversing the negative transfer of resources from poor to rich countries 
was merely one aspect of the debt problem) increasing resources would have a 
very limited effect if it led to more debt. What was important was to enhance 
the repayment ability of the indebted countries, and L-at depended on domestic 
measures as well as a favourable international environment. 

53. His country adopted short-term stabilization and long-term restructuring 
measures which would strengthen its ability to combat its traditional 
enemies - poverty, disease and ignorance. Yet, those measures could not yield 
satisfactory results unless India had access to markets and developed 
countries relaxed their protectionist barriers, In addition, the developing 
countries should have a say in monetary and financial decisions that could 
affect. them significantly. The solution to the debt problem should benefit 
both debtor and creditor countries. 
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54, fir. AJJ&KU(JXB (Nigeria) said that. the debt crisis, wh.ich was root.od in 
long-standing structural relationships of dependency and inequality in th8 
world economy, continued to affect the developing world as much as it had 
during the early 19WS. That pFObl8m thus called for clecisivu and concerted 
action by all countries, if only to avoid a catastrophe whose conseqmncets 
could prove disastrous for international peace, security and cooporation. 

55. The debt of the doveloping countries currently amounted to $1.3 trillion, 
of which approximately 40 p8r cant was owed by severely indebted middle-income 
countries, Sub-Saharan Africa was carrying a debt of $270 billion. That 
enormous debt burden had many consequences. Export earnings ~81’8 largely 
devoted to debt-servicing and, con:.oquently, much less was available for 
domestic: investment or import activities, which adversely affectad 8v8n 
creditor countries) the creditworthiness of the developing countries was 
impaired, so that it. became more difficult for them to trim budqat deficits 
and contain spiralling inflation. Fiscal instability was undercutting the 
benefits of adjustment measures and amplifying their sticinl coutn, Indeed, 
the infant mortality rate had risen by ovar 50 per cent, unemployment had 
soared, growing numbera of people were emigrating from the South to the North 
in search of work, and many women were forced to do menial work OF to 
cultivate barren and unproductive land in order to sutvivo. 

56. Nevertheless, there had been some progress in the way th8 issue wag 
viewed 8 it was currently acknowledged that repayment problems w8ro not merely 
temporary or a matter of liquidity; that structural adjustmsnt Programmes 
created greater political and social instability; and thtit debt rescheduling 
had provided little rslief. In that last seven years, no African country had 
been able to meet the terms of its rescheduling payments: 31 countries had 
rescheduled a total of 83 t.imeS and 16 of them had rescheduled more than 
three times . 

57. Bold and innovative aPPFOach8S w8re thus needed to solve the crisis. 
Some progress had already been achieved. By 1990, A total of about 
$7.6 billion in debt had honn canc8lled aa a result of the summit meetings at 
Venice, Toronto and Ilouston. Italy, France, the Nn:.dic countries and the 
United Kingdom had also announced further measures. It had been pointed out 
in the Secretary-General’s report on the United Nations Proqrarruno of Action 
for African Economic Recovery anA Development, 1986-1990, that tha road. 
benefits of those initiativos had been limited, but the Trinidad initiative 
seemed to be a step in the right direction. In any case, no eiisjng of 

indebtedness would he moaninqful if the terms of trade deteriorated, commodity 
prices declined and intorest tatos ramained high. 

58, In conclusion, his dolegation strongly endorsed the proposal to establish 
an advisory commission on debt a~14 development (A1C.21461L.b) and reiterated 
the plea of the Nigeri.an President, General Ibrahim Elabangi.da, that debt 
should be forgiven for credible and sustained structural adjustment 
programmes, credible environmental protection programmea and credible 
democratisation processes. The developed world should dem0nstrat.e i t.s sincere 
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will to resolve the problem by implementing uniform and non-selective global 
measures similar to those of the Marshall Plan, thereby benefiting not only 
the developing countries but, ultimately, the whole of humanity. 

59. Ms.,.-.MMAMAN (Niger) said that the Niger, a land-locked, desert country of 
the Sahel, was experiencing disturbing socio-economic conditions which were 
aggravated by cyclical drought, the heavy burden of external debt, falling 
commodity pricea, population growth, a decline in per capita GNP and the 
stagnation of external aid. 

60. Domestic savings were inadequate and the Niger, like other African 
countries, had been forced to borrow externally in order to finance its 
economy. In spite of the efforts undertakan to mitigate current problems and 
after using the flow of capital thus obtained to promote many development 
goals, his country had been experiencing debt-servicing difficulties for some 
years. The bold initiatives and measures taken by the Government. to stimulate 
economic recovery had been hindered by the financial cost of external debt, 
which involved capital repayment, interest payments and transfer and related 
costs. It would certainly be difficult to overcome such difficulties, bearing 
in mind that total exports hardly covered debt-servicing requirements. 

61. Since 1982, the international community had adopted strategies for 
economic growth based on accelerated growth in the debtor countries through 
the implementation of appropriate reforms, the possibility that Governments 
would obtain external financial assistance on certain conditions and a 
case-by-case treatment of the problems of individual countries. 

62. Since 1983 the Niger had developed a rigorous economic and financial 
policy in order to reduce internal and external imbalances which had been 
exacerbated by the drop in demand for uranium and the persistence of 
unfavourable climatological conditions. That. policy, which had been pursued 
in the context of a structure1 and sectoral adjustment programme unde 8. the 
auspices of the World Bank, had enjoyed the support of the IMP Structural 
Adjustment Facility. 

63. However, QS it had not been possible to solve the problem of the external 
debt through mere structural Lidjustment, the international community bad taker. 
a number of initiatives to rope with the problem. Thoso had included debt 
cancellation and conversion, increased ODA, the convening of an international 
conference on African external debt:, implementation of the decisions of the 
Toronto summit and an increase in thr! resources of IMF a.nd the World Bank in 
support. of debt-reduction measures agreed between commercial banks and 
debtors. It was essential to tackle the underlying causes of the crisis by 
controlling international financiill and economic processes more closely, by 
increasing transparency in North-South relations and, above all, by paying 
fairer prices for developing cotint.ry exports. 
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64. )lr, &&Qm (Madagascar) said that, because of its economic and 
political reperc-: -sions, the problem of external debt was one of the greatest 
challenges of the present time. The international community had recognized 
that it was essential to find a solution and had developed a atrategy whose 
main elements were contained in the four resolutions adopted by consensus by 
the General Assembly at its forty-first session and in the decisions and 
recommendations of the United Nations Conference on Trade and Development 
(UNCTAD) and other international bodies, 

65. In conformity with that strategy, a number of practical measures had been 
adopted to alleviate debt under the Toronto agreements, the Dakar initiatives, 
the Baker and Brady plans and the Houston and Trinidad terms. Nevertheless, 
all those innovations, while doubtless valuable, were no more than a 
palliative for the problem. 

66. As the Secretary-General’s report (A/46/415) clearly pointed out, there 
was currently general recognition of the need to reduce the volume and 
interest of the debt and to encourage the sharing of participation and 
responsibility by all interested parties, including Governments and all 
country groups. However, the enthusiasm aroused by that turn of events had 
been transformed into disillusionment at the slowness of the process, the 
persistence of the structural cads89 of the crisis and the realization that 
there was a long way to go before the aspirations of the developing countries 
were met. African countries were also concerned by the ineffectiveness of the 

results achieved, the calculated limitation of eligibility criteria, the 
imposition of new conditions, the selectivity of credits, the length of 
negotiations, the limitations linked to the perimeters established and, above 
all, the lack of financial resources. 

67. It should also be emphasized that the new measur..es had not yet taken 
account of the global financing needs associated with adjustment programmes 
and had failed to evaluate the payment capacity of debtor countries 
realistically. The question of the financing crisis had been raised by the 
Ministers of the Group of 24 at the recent annual meeting of the C rid Bank 

and at Bangkok. 

68. It was important to draw up a detailed estimate of the capital requir-ad 
to overcome the crisis and to reach agreement on the level of debt reduction 
which, in the view of tho Personal Representative of the Secretary-General on 

Debt, should be 90 per ce*rt. 

69. Africa was experiencing particularly serjous problems in that regard; its 
total external debt was equivalent to 102.3 per cent of GNP and 300 per cent 
of its exports, for which ever-lower prices were being paid. Under those 
circumstances, Africa’s external debt was not repayable and any explanation 
which ignored that fact was unacceptable, The African countries therefore 
demanded the adoption of a number of practical measures ranging from the 
cancellation of official debt to the implement-at ion of the conditions 
necessary to revive their economies, whj ch was indirpsnsiihle to the current 
democratization of their political and social lift?. 
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70, Mr;&..HASSAR (Egypt) said that the debt problem continued to be one of the 
major challenges currently facing the developing countries, Its burden 
continued to he extremely heavy1 debt rervicing absorbod nearly all the 
developing countries ’ domestic savings and a large part of their foreign 
exchange earnings, Indeed, the situation continued to be as critical as the 
Personal Representative of the Secretary-General on Debt had painted it in his 
report to t.hu General Assembly at its forty-fifth sessiox~ (Ai45/380). 

71. Prospects for improvement in the debt situation had been tarnished by the 
unfavourable world economic environment, and rapid recovery was not in sight, 
Recession in the major industrialised countries continued, as did economic 
disorder in Eastern Europe, while the adverse economic consequences of thr 
Gulf criairr continued to be felt. Reform and reetructurinq initiatives 
undertaken by et number of developing countries had not yet received adequate 
external f innncing, nor had they been facilitated by the elimination of 
external obstacles to growth and development. The indebted developing 
countries, part.icularly in AOrica, would only be able to reactivate their 
economies if thoir debt burden wan significantly reduced. In that context, 
her delegation took note of the recent measure8 adopted by the international 
community for dolt relief. Those steps reflected a new thinking on debt 
management and constitut8d an important step towards a durable solution of the 
problem. It was to be hoped that that approach, once extended to a greatar 
number of countr.Aes and to a wider range of debt, would enab’le debtor 
countries to solve their problems in that area. 

72. His cour~try hsd sfgned a debt-reduction agraement wl.t..h the Paris Club 
which would be implemented in three stages over three years, Implementation 
of the f it.31: atop was dependent on the signing of an agreement with IMP’ on 
restructurinq of the economy, while the other stages depondod on Egypt’s 
compliance with ths terms of the agreement, It had been carrying out a 
progranuno of occOnomic reform and structural adjustment. wj.th the ultimate goal 
of achieving :;uataillable economic growth and improving it B people’s living 
standards, The programme had officially begun i.n March 1990 dnd was focused 
on three arens: stabiliaatlon to restore macroeconomic halancu and reduce 
inflation; structural adjustment to rtimulate medium- and long-term growth) 
and modifications in rurrent social policies to minimize the effects of the 
economic reforms on the poor. Those measures consti tutod a comprehensive and 
ambitious r8frJrm programme which had to be implemented AS a whole. 

93. The proqramrne of aconomic reform and structural adjustment was very 
comprehansivs ,lnd had six components, The first. was the reduction of 
inflation and current-account and budget deficits, nnd the restoration of 
creditworthiness. The second was the privatioation and restructuring of 
public 8nt9r~JriSHS and reform of their financial relationships with the banks 
and tha Government, Public enterprises would be subject to the same rul8a and 
obligations (IS private enterpriees. The third component. was the 
liberalizatlon of domestic: price8 in order to eliminate agricultural and 
manufacturing l&r ice cr)rltrc\lR. Within three years mosL prices would be 
rlet:F!fminoc.t t~~:c'l?l:; ii-8 1~ by market forces. The fourth cornpont!ut was t.he 
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liberalisation of foreign trade, with most non-tariff import and export 
barriers phased out within two years, tariffs reduced and export restrictiona 
ramovad. The fifth WIE a reform of the private sector aimed at encouraging 
and facilitating the developm8nt of private enterprise by eliminating 
investment and production controls, government monopolien, and dfacrimination 
against the private sector in favour of the public sector with respect to 
imports. The sixth element wa8 the Social Fund for Development, which was 
designed to minimize the adverse effects of the economic reform8 by providing 
direct arrriatance to the poorest population groups and facilitating the 
reintegration of Egyptian worker8 returning from the Gulf area. 

74. In derigning the economic reform programme the GOV8rNn8nt had given 
careful consideration to a number of problems which would have to be tackled 
in tha rhort term, such aa the dangor of accelerated inflation, the 
porribility of a decline in GDP, employment and per capita consumption, and 
the nerd to restore creditworthinetas in order to ensure sustainable growth. 
The Government'8 political determination would have to b8 combined with 
mobilisation of ma86 domestic support for the programme, Despite the 
magnitude of the effort which wa6 to be made, the reforms would not solve hi8 
country'8 problems overnight. But the programme did represent an important 
atop forward, for it would facilitate the adoption of sound national reform 

policies which would produce their benefits over the long term by ensuring 
international support and improving Egypt's economic and financial situation. 

75. Mr. u (Fiji) said that the report by the Secretary-General on 
oxtornal debt crisis and d8V8lOpment (A/46/415) painted a graphic picture of 
the magnitude of the debt problem with which the developing countries had been 
struggling for almoat a decade. The external debt of capital--importing 
developing countries had reached an all-time high level of $1.2 trillion and 
wa8 rtill rising. The various indicator8 of indebtedness ahored that the 
situation had not improved and was likely to deterioriate further unless 
appropriate measures ltere taken to improve the world economic environment: 

76. Thr, ratio of debt to GNP had increased. While the ratio of dobt to 
exports had shown some improvement, the ratio of debt service to exports had 
remained constant. Those indicators did not mean much in themselves, for they 
were a product of very complex factors, the most important Of which were the 
VOlWnO Of debt-88rViC8 paymenU, exports and export prices, 

77, Creditor countries could play an important role in easing the debt burden 
by forgiving or rescheduling debts. The trading partners of the debtor 
countries could help them by allowing greater acces8 to their markets and 
ensuring higher prices for the exports of the debtor countries, 

78. General Assembly resolution 451214 set out clearly the responsibilities 
of debtor and creditor countries and the key role which the international 
community must play in finding a lasting solution to the debt problem of the 
developing countries, Greater political will, 
was required, 

cooperation and understanding 
for debt issues involved political AS well as economic 
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conaiderationr . The proqrear made in the implementation of resolution 451214 
had not achieved all the desired results, and the problem was very far from 
solved, However, it was gratifying to note that some industrialised countries 
had taken the initiative of cancelling or restructuring the debts of some 
least davisloped countries and of borne middle-income countries. 

79, However, it waa worth reiterating that, as the Secretary-General stated 
in his report, reduction of the debt burden by itself was insufficient to 
reverse the dismal economic performance of debtor countries. They must 

introduce policy reforms which were entirely their own reaponaibility even if 
they sometimes needed external advice at t?e outset. 

89. His country’s external debt amounted to about 25 per cent of its QNP, and 
i’cs dabt-service payment8 to about 13 per cent of net export earninga, yet the 
Qovernment financed a aubrtantial part of public expenditure from domertic 
saving8, thus avoiding borrowing from abroad as far aa possible. Structural 
adjustment8 and other measures designed to open up the economy and increase 
the international competitiveness of the country’s exports had already been 
put in place, Ae part of its development strategy Fiji had participateJ in 
1990 in a round table organised by UNDP in Geneva, which had enabled it to 
focus more clearly on itr new policies and soek funding for development 
projects without increasing its debt-service obligations too much. Over the 
years his country had also benefited from the financial support of 
institutions such as the Asian Development Bank, the International Bank for 
Reconstruction and Development and the European Investment Bank, but because 
Fiji was still classified aa a middle-income country it did not qualify for 
concesrionary loans from chose institutions, More eympathutic conrideration 
should be given to countries such as Fiji which were rrbt in a critical 
situation with respect to debt but needed conceasionary financing in order to 
achieve their development goals in the very difficult external circumstances 
currently prevailing in the world. 

81. m,,-JPMAA (Tunisia) said that the problem of external debt, which was 
impeding the growth of the developing countries, had reached m unprecedented 
level and produced an inversion of financial flows, thus jeopardising the 
politl.cal and social stability of the developing countries. 

82. Although the initiatives taken by somo developed countries to tackle the 
situation were commendable and the idea of cancelling the debt in certain 
circumstances was happily gaining ground, his country believed that such 
measures were insufficient because any solution to the problem of exterk’lal 
debt must be a lasting, fair and tigr98d solution and must promote the growth 
and development of all debtor countries without exception. 

83. Formulas such as those derived from the Brady Plan or the Toronto terms, 

for example, did not produce sufficient reductions and disregarded a large 
number of developing countries, in particular the middle-income countries, 
which included his own. His delegation therefore supported the 
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recommendations contained in the report of the Personal Representative of the 
Secretary-General on Debt (A/45/3RO), in particular the ones concerning debt 
reduction, encouragement oi financial flows which did not generate debt, and 
establishment of a development bank for the Mediterranean to augment the 
financial resources of the countries of the region. It reiterated the appeal 
made by Tunisia’s Minister for E’oreign Affairs in the General Assembly for the 
international community to give close attention to the report of the Personal 
Representative, which reflected the fundament.al concerns of the debtor 
CL entries. 

84. At the current sessiorr of the General Assembly all possible means of 
solving the problem of debt relief must be explored, without excluding any 
category of debtor country. Tunisia fully supported the Secretary-General’s 
proposal for the convening of an international conference on development 
financing which would make it possible to idant ?y sourbes of funding and 
create suitable mechanisms for channelling the 1 IAS needed for sustained 
growth and development. 


